
Minutes of the Stated Session Meeting 
Bayside Presbyterian Church  

21 April 2020     7:00 PM     Via Zoom 
 

The Session of Bayside Presbyterian Church met in a Stated Meeting at 7:00 pm via Zoom due to 
the current COVID-19 social distancing restrictions. Members present, constituting a quorum, 
were Moderator Rev. Dr. David Rollins, Clerk and Elder Amanda Long and Elders Will 
Albertoli, Butch Brenton, Clif Furedy, Ed Gluckowski, Herb Gordon, Richard Guy, Kay Niman 
Meyers Bob Orcutt, Michele Parker, Chris Pascuzzi, Mike Raymer, Morgan Rechkemmer, Di 
Ricks, Thom Sare, Ed Spillman, and Rose Ann Wehr.  

 
Elders, Cherokee Adams, Ashley McLeod, Brenda Reid, and Matthew Wicks were not in 
attendance.  
 
Staff Member Present: Associate Pastor Rev. Emma Ouellette, Chi-Yi Chen Wolbrink, Director 
of Music and Lacy Schimmel, Director of Youth and Family Outreach. 
 
Visitors to the meeting Treasurer Lu Wong and George Wong 
 
Mission: Bayside is a covenant community of Christ’s people seeking to know and do the 

will of God. 
Vision: Changing lives by growing Christian disciples and living God’s Word. 
 
SHARING OF JOYS AND CONCERNS – OPENING PRAYER 
The meeting was opened with prayer by Rev. Rollins after the sharing of joys and concerns.  
 
DEVOTION  was shared by Elder Michele Parker 
 
REQUESTS FOR SESSION APPROVAL  
 

1. New Member Requests: None  
2. Baptism Requests:  None  
3. Church Wedding Requests:  None 

  
SESSIONAL RECORDS                                                                                  Clerk of Session 
                                                                 

1. Minutes from the last Stated Session Meeting 
2. Congregational Meeting 
3. Tonight’s Agenda – updated to show the passing of 2 members.  

 
Motion:  It is moved by the Clerk that the Session approve the minutes from last month’s 

Session meeting and the updated agenda for today’s Stated Meeting. The Motion Passed. 
 
STATISTICS 
 
1. Reception of New Members:  None 
2. Baptisms:      None 
3. Church Weddings:    None 
4. Member Transfers:   None 
5. Member Deaths:    Carlos Fletcher and George Neil  



 
SESSION REQUEST 
 
Request to become an inquirer – Patrick Long       Rev. Emma Ouellette 
 
Rev. Ouellette shared the process for the preparation on ministry for Patrick – Inquiry stage – so 

he can go to PEVA – for a year and a half or so then he will be move to the next stage. 
 
Patrick shared his faith journey and plans for the fall. 
We are also looking for a liaison for session.        
 
Motion: Butch Brenton made a motion to accept Patrick Long as an inquirer.  
The motion passed.  
 
Elder Michele Parker volunteered to be Patrick’s liaison.                             
  
INVITATION CELEBRATION: 
 
Sharing of invitations to Bayside services, events and programs. 
Upcoming opportunities? 
 
Lots of interactions and invitations online.  
 
Elder Furedy asked for us to look for volunteers to help Sperry Davis set up and produce the 

videos. Rev. Rollins has offered the opportunity for staff to learn – for now he is set.  
 
FINANCIAL REPORT AND ISSUES:  
 
Balance Sheet (enclosed) & Treasurer’s Report (enclosed)    
 
Luann reviewed the reports. 
 
Balance sheet is healthy – really good in General Fund. She did move some money from the 
money market to checking account to pay the bills. The deposits are down at this time, as 
expected. Looking at treasurers report last March vs this March we are up in income year over 
year. We are in better shape at this time vs the same time last year.  
 
Looking at our options via the COVID 19 paycheck protection loans.  
 
There is a charge for using a credit card % and a smaller fee for online check fee. A suggestion 
was made to update the website to include details on the cost of the fees so that those donating 
could cover those costs if desired.  
 
Shared there was a donation from an unknown giver with a nice note about the church and 
wishing us well.                        
 
Motion: Elder Richard Guy Moved that was accept the report as presented.  
The Motion Passed.  
 
COMMUNICATIONS: (Members, PCUSA, PEVA, Other):  
 
None 



 
PEVA / CHURCH INFORMATION 
 
The letter from the General Presbyter Liza Hendricks (enclosed) was reviewed.  
 
CONTINUING ISSUES 
 
1. 2020 Vision Update   

• Met last night – George Wong advised that they continue to meet over Zoom, 
Discussion about the timing and reviewed quotes from the subcontractors. The group 
is going back asking for revisions.  

• Contractors say we can be done in 3-4 months – if back in worship by Mid June we 
would interact and raise additional funds – 34 congregants with a little over $200,000 
– Goal is $500,000 any additional funds would be used for further updates and 
improvements 

• George has asked – when can we start construction? The contractor would like to be 
in now working. George asked if we should start now and hope the funds are raised or 
wait until we have the funds or pledges. The question is                                                                                    
when do we start – 80%??  

• Do we want to take a loan from a bank? Or take a loan from ourselves? 
• Pressing contractors for solid lean bids so we have a better idea of what we really are 

going to need.  
• Rev. Rollins shared that he believes and suggests that we allow for a worship service 

to provide a goodbye/closure and then a service when it is complete. 
• Elder Brenton shared that he agreed and while we are virtual it is familiar and brings 

comfort  
• Elder Brenton also shared that we should be cautious in this time as so many things 

are fluid 
• Elder Furedy agreed with the suggestion that we wait.  
• Elder Gluckowski suggested that we move ahead while it is empty.  
• Rev. Rollins shared that there has been many comments about being able to see the 

space is comforting.  
• Elder Guy suggested maybe starting to do the pews while we can as they won’t be as 

impactful if we started there 
• George shared that if we started on the pews that we would risk damage as we move 

them back in to take them out again will be additional charge and again the damage.  
 

Motion: Elder Sare made a motion that we put any decisions off until we have time (2 weeks) to 
review and think it through 

• Elder Guy suggested that we hold it to a month by month 
• Elder Brenton suggested that we maybe have votes via written communications 
• Elder Ricks agreed that we have more time and put out bullets and then have some 

time to digest 
• Elder Albertoli suggested that we hold and have an interim meeting to have time to 

think it through. 
 The motion passed.  
 We will draft bullet points and have session review and reply to all before we meet again.  

 
 
  
 



COVID-19 Updates 
 
Red Cross Blood Drive – Pending for May 5th. Volunteers are needed.  

There was an email motion sent to all elders via email on 3/19/20 
Motion: American Red Cross is looking to see if we would hold a blood drive here sometime 

next week. With so many closings, blood drives have had to be cancelled which is in turn 
creating a shortage of blood.  The ARC has been given permission to hold blood drives, 
while abiding by all new and old safety measures. The Motion Passed (21 Elders 
responded - 19-1) 

  
Virtual Communion (Palm Sunday) 
 There was an email motion sent to all elders via email on 3/24/20 
 Motion: Palm Sunday is right around the corner and I have been following and watching 

how other Presbyterian Congregations celebrate communion when they are unable to share 
the same space physically.  Word is sent out ahead of time and those in the community are 
encouraged to have in front of them some form of bread and juice...after the words of 
institution people partake of the elements as directed.  If the way be clear I would like to 
offer communion on Palm Sunday. The Motion Passed (19 Elders responded - 19-0) 

 
PEVA Stated Meeting Cancelled  

Tuesday April 21, 2020 Grace Covenant Presbyterian Church 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
Potential Etheridge Speaker Maryann McKibben Dana – preaching on Consecration Sunday 
 More about her can be found at  https://www.maryannmckibbendana.net/about 
  
Motion: Elder Bob Orcutt moved that we invite Maryann McKibben Dana to be our Etheridge 

speaker for the first weekend in October. The motion passed.   
 
STAFF REPORTS 
 
Director of Music Ministries                                                  Chi-Yi Chen Wolbrink 
 
Office hours during Covid-19 shutdown 

• Monday, Tuesday, Thursday: In office 9am-2pm. 
• Wednesdays, work from home: 

9:45 am Zoom music class with Kindergarteners 
4:30 pm Zoom “Sing! “during happy hour with Sanctuary Choir & Praise Team 
7:00 pm Zoom Catching up with Handbell choir 

• Saturday: 
9:00 am Music rehearsal 
10:00 am Recording service 
11:00am -12:00 Rehearsal for coming services  

 
Extra/New Activities: 

1. Participate in One License Webinar Offering - Creative Solutions to Growing Concerns: 
Covid-19 on March 19th. 

 
The One License Offers Gratis Licenses to Help Cope with Covid -19, Valid Through 

April 15. 

https://www.maryannmckibbendana.net/about


Bayside Presbyterian Church owns One License number: A-724756, weekly service 
attendance 201-400, Annual reprint with podcasting annual fee: $380 

If we added broadcasting after May 31, annual fee: $125.00 
 

2. The other license from Christian Copyright Licensing International, Copyright License 
(includes song text on projector) Annual Fee: $420.  On March 18th, we added 
Streaming License, annual fee: $62.10. Total: $482.10 

 
3. Attending Presbyterian Association of Musicians on “New Ideas for Worship in the Time 

of COVID-19” every Monday 2-3pm.  It has been very helpful to hear the creative 
worship ideas from nationwide church musicians and Pastors. 

 
4. For our recorded services, be creative with music planning.  Plan to use fewer than 6 

musicians for each recorded service. 
 

5. Thank you Clint Damuth, Sarah Williams and choir section leaders Katie Wesley, Lee 
Smith and Mike Belote lead online worship, guest musician James Liverman  played 
trumpet for our Easter service. 

 
6. Because we do not know how long the shutdown will last, after Easter, I will start 

connecting with the parents of the children’s choir group using email, snail mail and/or 
calling.  

 
 
Director of Youth and Family Outreach        Ms. Lacy Schimmel 
 
Weekly youth group on Zoom  - keeping up with Confirmation – Children’s bulletins and 

children’s sermons and sending out a Wednesday JAM kids items to keep them.  
Currently waiting on Massanetta and Montreat to make decisions on conferences.  
 
Associate Pastor                    Rev. Emma Ouellette 
 
During this weird time of working from home, I’ve had to dig deep to explore what ministry 
looks like in this environment.  I’ve spent my days working calling people and checking in on 
them.  Because we were in the season of Lent, Lenten things didn’t stop.  David and I finished up 
the Lenten study we were working on before COVID-19 interfered. I rethought Maundy Thursday 
service so it would work for camera instead of in person. And our usual Sunday Morning 
responsibilities. Presbytery work continues as well with my responsibilities for the Committee on 
Preparation for Ministry. With the help of Evangelism, we ordered a sign to invite the community 
to join us online for worship. Unfortunately during the storm and high winds the other week, our 
sign did not survive.    

It’s looking like we will be in this for a little longer, and during this time I hope to do more with 
our media platforms (Facebook, YouTube, website). A blessing that has come with this forced 
separation time is the church moving forward with different forms of media we haven’t used 
before. I look forward to continuing to continue to use these medias when we are back to in 
person worship.  

My love and prayers are with you all. 

Joyfully,  

Emma    



 
 
Pastor / Head of Staff                            Rev. Dr. David Rollins 
 
A great number of years ago I heard the motto, “improvise, adapt, and overcome.” Because of 

the COVID-19 pandemic all of our lives have been disrupted.  We are experiencing a 
traumatic situation the likes of which none of us has ever seen before now. So, the staff at 
Bayside and I have been doing a great deal of improvising and adapting.  We quickly shifted 
to online worship services the first two weeks done via Facebook live followed by more 
elaborate efforts done in the sanctuary and made available to the congregation on Facebook 
and YouTube.   

 
I started a Zoom account so Emma and I could finish the Wednesday night Bible study and I 

could offer a place of contact, conversation, and fellowship on Thursday mornings.  The 
current challenges have pushed us outside of our comfort zones and given us insight has to 
how we can do things better in the future.  Technology has given us some incredible tools for 
work and ministry. 

 
I have gone through the prayer list and directory reaching out via phone to many of our senior 

members and will continue that process with others.  I am thankful for the ways I have been 
able to connect, but I really miss meeting in person.   I do not want anyone taking any un-
necessary risks.  We are very careful when we gather to put together the worship 
experiences, but it does involve a level of risk, every time I go into the store it puts me and 
my family at risk.  I have largely been a homebody since mid-March.  As an extrovert I miss 
being with people, most importantly I miss being with the church I am called to serve and the 
family at Bayside that I love.  Please take care of yourself, I long for the time when we can 
gather together again and when we do we will celebrate…celebrate Christ’s presence, 
celebrate our community, and celebrate the incredible blessings God has placed in our lives. 

 
 
SUPPLEMENTAL MINISTRY REPORTS  
(Items/issues not included in Ministry Minutes) 
 
Rev Ouellette shared that Adam and Christine Karaoguz had a baby girl Lucy 5 weeks early and 

all are well.  
Lacy discussed VBS – hoping we can still have it – not starting registration until a later time – 

but are starting to look for volunteers – website link or email Lacy 
 
Butch – St. Columba silent auction was cancelled – a blow to the ministry – looking for 

donations – the auction was a loss of over $10,000 – Converting some grants to overcome the 
issues. Adjusting ministry to the new social distancing. Continuing to feed and clothe. 
Asking for family units to consider making sandwiches to donate to St. Columba. 
Instructions on their website.  

 
Elder Albertoli shared his thanks for Rev. Ouellette sermon on Sunday and how much it touched 

he and his wife. God is so very good.  
 
 
CLOSING WITH PRAYER – Rev. Ouellette closed meeting with prayer. 
 
Next Meeting – Tuesday, May 19, 2020 7pm  Place TBD  
      Elder Morgan Rechkemmer  - Devotion 



 

 

 



 



 



 



 

 



 

Empty, 
As I wake up... 
No time or anything to do 
We will not dress up or wear fancy hats 
No elaborate restaurants 
No family and friends 
No gathering 
No sunrise service 
No meeting at the church 
No contact 
No... 
I do have time to think 
The tomb is 
Empty 
Do you think he got our attention? Jesus has Risen! 

--Rob Courtois, Elder at Second Presbyterian Church, Norfolk 
April 12, 2020 
  
  
  
Dear Sessions, Pastors and other spiritual leaders of PEVA, 
  
Christ is Risen! Happy Easter to all. To state the obvious this was perhaps the 
most unusual Easter any of us have experienced but I hope it will be remembered 
as one that was very meaningful. As the poem suggests, I hope Jesus got our 
attention.  
  
I still find myself saying that I am “going to church” when what I mean is that I will 
be worshipping or participating in a meeting virtually. Old habits die hard. Perhaps 
in this season of Covid-19 that is a good thing, that we hold in our hearts the 
images of preparing to be with our community and keep the expectation alive, of 
being together “in the flesh”, or as Desmond Tutu once said, “in the meat.”  
  
Normally there is a bit of a letdown after Easter. Clergy call the Sunday after 
Easter, “Low Sunday,” when the Easter crowds have disappeared. Will we have 
Low Sunday this year? Or will virtual worship and our desire to stay connected 
reflect a new normal? 
  



In the old normal, a majority of pastors in the presbytery would take the week after 
Easter as vacation. This year going away is not an option.  However, I am 
conscious that over the last month our pastors and elders have “shifted into light-
speed” to respond to the pandemic and all the anxiety it has prompted. Pastors 
have had to do things in ways they were never trained to do. They have discovered 
that planning for virtual worship takes more time --not to mention that they are 
learning how to preach to a congregation they cannot see. They have been told not 
to do the things they love, “being there” for people in person, seeing them in the 
hospital, holding hands with someone who is dying, having coffee with someone 
who wants their counsel.  We have all been learning how to use technology to do 
things we had not imagined were possible or at least did not think our congregation 
was ready to do. Not to mention, people keep discovering how to improve and 
invent more opportunities for staying connected. I am inspired by the dedication, 
generosity, and in some instances, the courage, that you all are showing in your 
efforts to see Christ “in the least of these.” Thank you for all your endeavors to be 
the Church, for your flexibility, creativity, and the evidence of your faith, hope, and 
love.  
  
From what we know at present, we can expect the sheltering at home to continue 
for a number of weeks.  We also know that financial uncertainties and other 
challenges will continue beyond the time when we are able to embrace one 
another again. Some people tell me they are bored staying home and others tell 
me they are exhausted from working remotely, juggling multiple responsibilities, 
and carrying the anxiety of this time on their hearts and minds. The days ahead will 
no doubt continue to require our patience, adaptability, kindness, a willingness to 
give everyone the benefit of the doubt, and the grace to recognize that we cannot 
be or do it all—especially not perfectly. I periodically remember an episode from 
the TV show MASH when Colonel Potter says, “I am not as perfect as I want to 
be.” We need to offer that humility and grace to one another and ourselves.  
  
Sessions, I hope you will encourage your pastors to take a stay-cation for at least a 
few days, to stand down from trying to keep all the balls in the air. 
  
Pastors, I hope you will encourage Elders and all in your congregation to breathe 
deep, to pause as needed, to take time for beauty, for exercise, for calling friends 
and family, for taking advantage of the many resources for developing resilience 
and spiritual well-being. (Some are listed on the PEVA website.) 
  
The Easter accounts in the Gospels tell us that the disciples kept being surprised 
by Jesus. When they were behind locked doors, confused and afraid; when they 
were heading to Emmaus trying to make sense of what had happened; when they 
went back to Galilee to fish their way back to normal and the fish were not 
cooperating—Jesus showed up. He got their attention. He brought reassurance, 
breakfast on the beach and instructions, “to feed his sheep.” 
  
And what now? Do you think he has gotten our attention? 



  
May the peace of our risen Lord be with you all, 
  
Liza Hendricks, 
General Presbyter 
  
“We build bridges across divides to deepen connection to Christ and one another to serve 
the world.” 
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